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Good afternoon, Senator Rafferty, Representative Murphy, and Members of the Joint Standing 
Committee on Education and Cultural Affairs. My name is Arthur Phillips. I’m a Policy Analyst at the 
Maine Center for Economic Policy and I am submitting this testimony in support of LD 577 to protect 
Maine’s universal school meals program.  
 
Just a few years ago Maine became one of the first states in the nation to guarantee that all students in 
K through 12 education could count on breakfast and lunch at school. No longer would students be 
identified by their socioeconomic status when going to the cafeteria, nor would educators have to 
hound families for balances owed for their child’s nutrition or withhold transcripts due to lunch debt. 
Studies show free school meal programs improve the health and well-being of all children, from lower- 
and higher-income households, and reduce administrative burdens.i 
 
However, proposed cuts to federal school meal funding could jeopardize these gains and place Maine in 
a challenging position. This bill aims to ensure that all school districts are incentivized to maximize the 
federal contributions to school meal programs so Maine can most effectively use its resources to 
support food security for children. 
 
An estimated 45,790 children were food insecure in Maine in 2022, roughly one-in-five, the highest rate 
in New England. The counties experiencing the highest rates of food insecurity among children were 
Washington, Piscataquis, Somerset and Androscoggin Counties, where more than 23 percent of children 
weren’t always getting adequate nutrition.ii Nearly 60 percent of Maine children in 2022 were eligible for 
federal nutrition programs.  
 
The federal Community Eligibility Provision (CEP) allows certain school districts to offer no-cost meals to 
all enrolled students without collecting household applications, instead relying on highly accurate 
eligibility for other means-tested programs.iii Federal proposals seek to significantly reduce the number 
of schools that are CEP-eligible, which could cut federal funding to support school meals from an 
estimated 23 Maine schools districts in which nearly 22,000 students are enrolled.iv This bill would 
prepare Maine for those potential cuts and incentivize school districts to maximize their federal 
contributions, which the Department would convey how to do on an annual basis. 
 
Ensuring students are well fed is a downpayment on our state’s economy. Studies show that access to 
free school meals improves students’ test resultsv, classroom behaviorvi, and, in some cases, 
attendance.vii Over the longer term, this means better graduation rates and higher earnings in 
adulthood, which will help build a stronger economy for all of us.viii  
 
This bill’s fiscal note could be funded by proposals that bring more fairness to our tax code, and the bill 
would be a down-payment on our long-term economic success. To ensure all Maine students are well-
fed and ready to learn, we urge the committee to support this bill. 
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